To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Bus Trolley Update 
Date:
January 23, 2012
Meetings have been continuing with representatives of the motor coach industry and  with area and state contacts involved in the tourism industry.  The contacts have also reached out to bus companies and tour operators who typically come to Maine.   This outreach has included meetings with 

Lynn Tillotson of the Greater Portland Convention and Visitors Bureau

Margaret Hoffman of the Maine Office of Tourism

Chris Rackmyre of Maine Tour Connection

Greg Gordon of Intercruises

Bill and Kathy Frappier, the trolley operator and owners of Portland Discovery Land and Sea Tours 

Jeanne Gross and I have sat in on all of the meetings and we were also joined by Bob Malley for some of the meetings.  Lynn and Margaret were especially helpful in meeting with tour operators and motor coach companies at two recent bus association conferences and in providing us feedback from the industry.  Lynn also prepared an excellent flyer to give to the industry.
The feedback has resulted in what I would term as overall “acceptance” of the fee.  There is not enthusiasm for it, but all in the industry with whom we have spoken seem pleased that if there are fees that the proceeds benefit the park.  There are many concerns and questions on how the fee will be collected and on the implementation during 2012.  Some tour operators and coach companies have told our contacts that they will not come to Portland Head Light in 2012 if the fee is collected from them as they were unable on short notice to price the expense into their already advertised customer cost.  We also worry that if they do not come in 2012 that we will not see them in future years and we will lose out long term with both the bus fee and with gift shop revenue. 
Many of the local tour operators seem to appreciate two possibilities we have discussed.  First, they appreciate the concept of having greeters at the lighthouse circle to greet the buses in a customer friendly way, to advise all visitors on local businesses to patronize, to point out the lighthouse gift shop, and to take down data on bus visits and to collect the fees when necessary.  The greeter position is one we have identified for a few years as being beneficial to the property and to our visitors.  Second, the local tour operators would very much appreciate the opportunity for us to bill them every two weeks during the prime season for all of their visits. This would occur with signing in with the greeter or providing a card to the greeter that would provide the backup for an invoice.  This would greatly facilitate our efforts to collect the fee and would be a customer friendly approach.

In order to coordinate lighthouse museum tours with the bus fee program, I have asked Jeanne Gross to coordinate the overall program. 

She will be the responsible department head for hiring the greeters and providing their supervision.  She will also oversee the collection process including invoicing.  It is anticipated that the greeter program should be budgeted at $15,000 per year with $10,000 from Portland Head Light and $5,000 expensed to Fort Williams Park.  The invoicing will be done with a reshuffling of staff time and responsibility.  

It is recommended that the original fees adopted by the Town Council remain in place except that any locally based tour operator who participates in our invoicing program pay $35.00 per bus instead of $40.00 per bus. This includes the cruise ship buses and all buses coordinated by locally based operators.  The trolleys will be $1,500 for each of the three trolleys in regular circulation with the billing schedule to be determined by Jeanne.  A backup trolley occasionally used by the operator will not be additionally charged.  
In addition, I would like Jeanne to have the flexibility to waive some bus fees, in 2012 only, for any tour where evidence can be shown that the tour and pricing were set before November 1, 2011.  This is in the interest of building long term cooperative arrangements with the tour operators. Jeanne will also work with our webmaster in providing bus and tour operators an opportunity to prepay fees through the Portland Head Light website. 
I would like to thank all of those we have met with to discuss the bus fees, Lynn and Margaret for disseminating information at the bus conferences and Jeanne Gross for agreeing to oversee the program.  

